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Regular Business Meeting
The Regular Business meeting called to order by President Wyatt at 9:08 a.m. in the Charles Hunter Room.
Trustees Present: Trustees Rich Christiansen, Marilee Eyre, Jodi Wilson, Jeff Carr, Michael Wankier (via phone).
Incoming Trustees: Beverly Burgess, Myndee Kay Larsen, Sydney Nakken, and Vance Smith.
Others Present: President Scott Wyatt; Jennifer Oberhelman, Secretary; Vice Presidents Marvin Dodge, Finance & Administration; Stuart Jones, Advancement and Enrollment Management; Mindy Benson, Alumni and Community Relations; Jared Tippets, Student Affairs; Mary Jo Anderson, Director of Planning and Budget; Steve Carpenter, Internal Auditing; Steve Barney, Faculty Senate President; Bill Heyborne Senate President-Elect; Daniel Bishoff, Asst. to President; James Sage, Assoc. Provost; Mitch Bealer, Asst. Vice President for Finance; Nikki Koontz, and, Ann Marie Allen, General Legal Counsel.
Welcome by President Wyatt 
President Wyatt called the meeting to order at 9:08 a.m. and welcomed all attendees.  President Wyatt asked everyone around the table and in the audience to introduce themselves as we have new in-coming Trustees. 
Jennifer Oberhelman then administered the Oath of Office to Beverly Burgess and Myndee Kay Larsen. Sydney Nakken and Vance Smith are on slate be confirmed by the Senate during the August meeting and will be sworn in in September.
Minutes of January 18, 2019
The minutes of May 2, 2019 were presented for approval. 
Motion to approve the minutes as presented was made by Rich Christiansen; seconded by Jeff Carr.  Vote – unanimous.



Election of Chair and Vice Chair
President Wyatt open for floor for nominations for Chair and Vice Chair. Michael Wankier made the motion that Rich Christiansen be nominated for Chair; Jodi Wilson seconded the nomination.

Trustee Wankier then nominated Jodi Wilson be nominated for Vice Chair, Jeff Carr seconded this nomination. 
Motion made to close nominations was made by Jeff Carr; seconded by Jodi Wilson.

This motion was approved by acclimation of the Board.

Chair Christiansen took a few moments to publicly acknowledge Eric Leavitt and Sherrie Hansen for their leadership.
Adoption of the Proposed 2020 Meeting Schedule
A motion was made by Trustee Jeff Carr to approved the proposed schedule of meeting for 2020; this was seconded by Beverly Burgess.


Vote: Unanimous
The meeting schedule for 2020 will be as following:


January 17, 2020


March 25, 2020


April 23, 2020


July/August 2020 (depending upon the Regents visit schedule)


September 25, 2020


December 2 or 3, 2020 (depending upon the date for the President’s Gala)























Consent Items
Motion made by Jodi Wilson to approve the consent calendar items:
· Investment Reports for April and Mary 2019
· Early Retirement (Ed Smith)
· 
· Personnel and Retirements 
Second on the motion made by Jeff Carr
Vote: Unanimous
Motion to Adjourn to Closed Session and Adjourn General Session 
A motion for adjournment was made by Jodi Wilson; second on the motion was made by Jeff Carr.  
Vote - unanimous.  


The general meeting was adjourned at 10:45 a.m.
Board of Trustees Retreat Notes

The Board of Trustees Retreat came to order at 1:08 p.m.

President Wyatt announced to the Board that a special meeting of the Board of Trustees would be held August 1, 2020 at 4:45 p.m. in the Yankee Meadows Room to hold a vote on the Regents Tuition Proposal.
President Wyatt reviewed the summary of Roles and Responsibilities of Trustees as outlined on the summary provided by the Utah System of Higher Education, they are as follows:

· Appointment of a President – the trustee chair will serve a search committee co-chair and the executive committee participates in the finalist interviews
· Performance and Evaluation of a President – consults with regents through joint meeting twice a year and the chair serves on the regents annual review team

· Regent-Trustee Consultations – trustees may, after notification to the president with the intent to do so, may petition the regents directly on any matter they view to be important to the institution

· System-wide and Institutional Policies – reviews, considers and approves policies prepared by the president

· Master Planning – reviews, considers and approves institutional strategic and master plans

· Implementation of Institutional Mission, Goals, and Objectives – Reviews, considers and approves the mission statement prior to submittal to regents

· Administrative Responsibility for the Operation of the Institution and of the System – Reviews, considers and approves institutional operating proposed by the president

· Budget, Finance, Bonding and Information – reviews, considers and approves recommendations regarding budget, finances, bonding, tuition and fees, work programs and other institutional information

· Legislation – communicates institutional legislative initiatives

· Administrative Unit and Program Approval – approves changes to the institution’s academic programs in accordance with policy

· Buy and Sell Property, Design and Construct Facilities – consults with and gives advice to the president

· Research and Training Grants, Budgetary Work Programs and Campus Regulations – consults with and give advice to the president
· Review of Institutional Audits – consults with and gives advice within regents’ parameters. Oversees Trustee Audit Committee and report finding to regents annually
· Academic Degree Approval – reviews, considers and approves new degree requests

· Academic Program Reviews – consults with and gives advice to president

· Financial Performance Reports, Bad Debt Write-offs, Lease Agreements… - consults and give advice to president with regents’ parameters

· Report on Athletics, Auxiliary and Service Enterprises, Various Funds – consults with and gives advice to president with regents’ parameters

· Institutional Budget Request and tuition and Fee Adjustments – consults with and gives advice to president with regents’ parameters

· Functions and Responsibilities Not Specifically Delegated to Others – Trustees are changed by statute to communicate with the community, raise funds, strengthen alumni and community identification, and selecting recipients for honorary degrees and other responsibilities as listed here as delegated by the regents’

Jodi Wilson shared some the great (and fun) things Trustees have the opportunity to participate in:

· Freshman orientation which includes Freshman Induction, Carillon Tradition and the luncheon following

· Homecoming festivities

· Commencement and convocations

· Scholarship and staff/faculty annual awards

It was suggest that a “Trustees Back to School Day” be looked at.

The proposal for committee assignments was shared:


Audit Committee: Chair Michael Wankier, Vance Smith, Rich Christiansen


Head Start: Marilee Eyre


Honorary Degrees: Executive Committee


Faculty and Staff Awards: Sydney Nakken


Utah Shakespeare Festival: Jodi Wilson


Southwest Technical College: Beverly Burgess


Alumni Association: Myndee Kay Larsen


Student Association: Jeff Carr


Public Education: Shannon Dulaney

College Liaison Assignments:


Aerospace and Technology: Jodi Wilson


Leavitt School of Business: Vance Smith


Sorenson College of Education and Human Development: Marilee Eyre


Humanities and Social Sciences: Beverly Burgess


Visual and Performing Arts: Sydney Nakken


Gibson College of Science and Engineering: Rich Christiansen


Athletic Department: Michael Wankier, Myndee Larsen


Faculty Senate: Rich Christiansen
President Wyatt then shared a number of interesting facts about SUU:

· Fall 2019 enrollment is currently at 10,772 (up 8% from last fall) – 72% are Utah residents, 7.2% from Nevada, 4% from California, and 4.5% are international students

· 70% of SUU students relocate to attend

· Utah Shakespeare Festival is a department of SUU. Their Board of Governor’s is an advisory. They are currently operating in the black

· Utah Summer Games is a department of SUU and the major sponsor is Larry H. Miller. They are currently operating in the black

· SUU Athletics is a D1 program. Our Athletic Director is Debbie Corum. Nationwide, one in ten Athletic Directors are female. SUU is also the lowest funded athletic program in the Big Sky League
· Southwest Technical College is a partner with SUU, but is independent and has their own governing board

· SUU has more than one site – 2.5 thousand acres in the mountains, 800 acres at the Valley Farm site, and various hangers at the airport

· SUU has the largest helicopter training base in the country, and possibly world wide

· SUU currently has six colleges: Walter Maxwell Gibson College of Science & Engineering, College of Education & Human Development, College of Performing & Visual Arts, College of Humanities & Social Sciences, Dixie L. Leavitt School of Business
· Annual E&G budget of $100.7 million dollars, total budget over $200 million

· In 1897 SUU had four employees; today, SUU has approximately 1,000 employees. This does not count hourly or student employees

· SUU’s focus is on student success. We have focused on keeping rations the same, have hired additional counsels and funded other identified “hot spots”

· SUU is one of four Regional Universities in Utah: SUU, Dixie University, Weber University, and Utah Valley University
· We currently have a 50% retention (this tracks fall to fall)

· Regents in the past have not been overly helpful to SUU when funding USHE institutions

· SUU did receive $3.8 million from the Legislature for a new 3-year degree
Nikki Koontz handed out a 2-page fact sheet with brandable chunks. This will assisting with talking points. It was requested that the information be “boiled down” to a bookmark so it can easily be carried.  The Communications Department will begin work on this.
Vice President Marv Dodge presented a short report on the budget outlining the following:

· All University revenues sources (tuition, appropriations, grants and contracts, etc.) are up as are University expenses. Scholarships are up but considered a “non-cash” issue.
· Non-Appropriated revenue sources are up as are non-appropriated expenses.

· Bookstore net revenues are down. This is due to the increased use of electronic texts.

· Housing and Food Service net revenues are trending up.

· Debt service has decreased.

· The investment pool has decreased. This is reflective of using the cash being held for the new business building and geosciences remodel. Institutions are restricted as to how much cash they can have on hand by the State.

· The Aviation financial report shows a shortfall. This is partially due to no longer holding an inventory, thus not counted as an asset. Also, for a short time, the VA suspended funds for students – this has been resolved. 
· Athletics shows revenue sources/expenditures are at a deficit of $869,714. This can partially be attributed to higher salaries and lower game guarantees. Athletics recently signed with a professional marketing group that has made guarantees of increased. Travel is also being addressed to save costs.
· Total appropriated budget from the Legislature (E&G Funding) is currently at 48.2%. Tuition counts for 51.8% of the budget.

· Annual increase in compensation is 3.5%.
Vice President Stuart Jones shared the following regarding enrollment and online classes:

· The state of Utah is well placed in the nation for growth (10% or great).

· SUU expects at the end of the Fall 2019 term enrollment will be 11,954, an increase of 1,182.
· It is expected that a decrease in enrollment will take place beginning in 2026 (due to the recession).

· SUU is still anticipating a 5% growth up to 2026.
· At this point 44.9% of SUU students only take on-campus classes, 46.2% are a hybrid (both on-campus and online classes) and 8.9% only take online courses.

· Most online students are considered non-traditional students (married, older, etc.)

· SUU has partnered with a 3rd party to provide services for online. This will include marketing and assisting in developing programs. SUU will split the profits.

· There will be in-house costs, but revenue sharing will be in place for departments participating.
· 94% of online students are part-time.

· Average online student is taking 7 credits.
President Wyatt will be presenting a tuition decrease for online tuition to the Regents on August 2. This will lower online tuition from $389 to $300 a credit (all fees are included). It is felt this will stimulate growth.
Trustees asked Faculty Senate President Steve Barney and Faculty Senate President-Elect Bill Heyborne their thoughts on online programing. They were concerned with the possible lack of personal contact and not being able to make a personal connection with the students. Neither felt their classes (psychology and biology) would translate well to online. They expressed concern about be 51% online and losing students who would normally come to campus. They suggested moving forward carefully.
SUUSA President Jeff Carr (also a Trustee) shared his most valuable experiences have been face-to-face and is concerned students may lose the mentoring aspect. Also, he felt aggressive advertising could be off-putting for high school seniors. 
President Wyatt shared some of his thoughts on perceived threats and opportunities. 
Threats:

· We are overdue for the next recession (last was in 2008)

· International student market

· Changing market will begin around 2026

· SUU has the smallest group of local legislators related to SUU
Opportunities:

· As we grow, we will show economy in scale

· New and enhanced programs – 3-year bachelors, Aviation, face-to-face instruction

This retreat was closed at 4:45.
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